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Decisions of the Cabinet 

 
12 December 2023 

 
Record of decisions taken at the above meeting 

 
Members Present:- 

  
Councillor Barry Rawlings (Chair) Leader and Cabinet Member – Resources & Effective Council 
Councillor Ross Houston  Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member – Homes & Regeneration 
Councillor Paul Edwards Cabinet Member – Adult Social Care 
Councillor Ammar Naqvi Cabinet Member – Culture, Leisure, Arts and Sports 
Councillor Anne Clarke Cabinet Member – Community Wealth Building 
Councillor Sara Conway Cabinet Member – Community Safety and Participation 
Councillor Pauline Coakley Webb Cabinet Member – Family Friendly Barnet 
Councillor Alison Moore Cabinet Member – Health and Wellbeing 
Councillor Alan Schneiderman Cabinet Member – Environment and Climate Change 
Councillor Zahra Beg Cabinet Member – Equalities, Voluntary and Community Sector 

  
 

Also in attendance 
Councillor Peter Zinkin 

 
 
  

1.    MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
Councillor Barry Rawlings, Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Resources 
and Effective Council welcomed all attendees to the meeting.  
  
Councillor Rawlings announced that item 21 has been withdrawn from the agenda and 
that a report will be brought to a future meeting of Cabinet following conclusion of a wider 
piece of work around the council’s assets.  
  
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 14 November 2023 be 
approved as a correct record.  
  
  

2.    ABSENCE OF MEMBERS (IF ANY)  
 
None. 
  
  

3.    DECLARATION OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS (IF ANY)  
 
None. 
  
  

4.    QUESTIONS FROM NON-EXECUTIVE MEMBERS (IF ANY)  
 
The Chair welcomed Councillor Peter Zinkin to the meeting.  
  
Questions were raised in relation to agenda items 11, 13 and 19 which were responded 
to verbally at the meeting by Cabinet Members. 
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5.    PETITIONS (IF ANY)  
 
None. 
  

6.    DEPUTATIONS (IF ANY)  
 
None. 
  

7.    PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS (IF ANY)  
 
None. 
  

8.    MATTERS REFERRED TO THE EXECUTIVE (IF ANY)  
 
The referrals from Overview and Scrutiny Committee are set out below. 
  
  

9.    CONSIDERATION OF REPORTS FROM THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE OR SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEES (IF ANY)  
 
Members noted the three referral reports from the Overview & Scrutiny Committee on the 
following items: 
  

-       Business Planning 2024-2030 and In-Year Budget Management 2023/24 
-       Outturn Q1 and Mid-Year Treasury Management Strategy and Performance 

Update 2023-24 
-       Plot 1 Brent Cross Town Regeneration 

The Chair noted the process for considering the three referral reports from the Overview 
& Scrutiny Committee on this agenda which will be considered together with the relevant 
Cabinet reports. 
  
  

10.    REPORT OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE TO CABINET - 
RECOMMENDATIONS ON BUSINESS PLANNING 2024-2030 AND IN-YEAR 
BUDGET MANAGEMENT 2023/24  
 
Following introduction of the report, Councillor Barry Rawlings referred to the 
recommendations from the Overview & Scrutiny Committee on Business Planning 2024-
2030 and In-Year Budget Management 2023/24 and noted the responses to the 
recommendations as set out below.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet noted and considered the recommendations and 
comments from Overview & Scrutiny Committee and responded as follows:  
  
Recommendations and comments  Response 
1. Having considered the contents of 
Business Planning and Medium-Term 
Financial Strategy 2024-2030 Report 

Considered by Cabinet as set out below. 
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attached at Annex A (noting the remaining 
budget gap for 2024/25) had the following 
specific concerns and made the following 
recommendations for Cabinet to examine: 
2. Notes that any changes made in the 
Autumn Statement on 22 November 2023 
that impact the MTFS may be incorporated 
into the paper presented to Cabinet on 12 
December 2023. 

All changes have been incorporated into 
the Cabinet report on this agenda for 
Business Planning 2024-2030 and In-Year 
Budget Management 2023/24. 

3. Noting that the proposed budget relied 
on Community infrastructure Levy (CIL) to 
fund some revenue expenditure, noted that 
legal advice had been requested on the 
use of CIL as set out in the budget 
proposals. 

Conversations are progressing with legal, 
and assurance will be provided ahead of 
the Cabinet meeting in February 2024. 

 

4. The Committee, being concerned about 
the level of NHS debt to the Council, 
recommends that Cabinet carry out its best 
endeavours to retrieve these monies and 
report progress back to the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee. 

A project management approach is being 
taken to interactions with health, which 
includes debt but also wider discussions on 
income expectations. Scoping of the 
challenge has been carried out and the 
work will focus on three areas – Historic 
Debt Review, Invoicing Processes, 
Processes for Agreeing Funding.  
 
Officers have supplied the North Central 
London Integrated Care Board (ICB) with 
the relevant information and evidence 
about the debt, and the issue of the 
outstanding debt will be escalated to the 
NCL ICB chief executive for urgent 
attention. 
 
There is also work that has been kicked off 
at a subregional level to get visibility of 
levels of funding across the subregion. 
 
The S151 officer is working on this issue 
with the four other north central London 
councils, to which the ICB is also a debtor.   
 
A dedicated project is being established as 
part of the council wide transformation 
programme to create improvement in the 
longer term on ICB debt to the council.   

5. That Cabinet considers writing to the 
three local Members of Parliament to ask 
them to lobby the Secretary of State for 
Health to pay outstanding debts to the 
Council. 

This will be addressed as part of the debt 
project set out above.  
 

6. The Committee, having sought 
clarification on the saving of £500,000 on 
adults with mental health needs, is 
concerned that Cabinet may need 

This is part of continuing work to look at 
increasing independence and, if 
appropriate, for people to be supported 
with less intensive forms of support for their 
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assurance on these savings proposals 
given the level of need within this area. 

eligible social care needs. 
This is done through intensive work by the 
social care practitioner with the person 
drawing on care & support.  
This programme has been in operation for 
a number of years and it has consistently 
supported individuals to achieve greater 
independence and deliver planned savings. 
Note: the savings relate to social care 
needs. They do not alter any NHS mental 
health or general health services being 
provided to the individual. 

7. The Committee further noting the 
expenditure within the budget that 
assumes funding coming in from the NHS, 
including £1 million in Continuing Health 
Care and £10 million in outstanding debt, 
recommends that Cabinet:  
a. Explore the fiscal relationship with the 
NHS as far as is practically possible.  
b. Consider the reality of transfer of funds 
from NHS and evaluate the likelihood of 
this money being received and the impact 
should the funding not materialise,  
c. Look at it in the aggregate (money 
coming from the NHS and money going to 
the NHS) to decide if it is feasible. 

a. This is being done as part of the 
project referred to under 
Recommendation 4. 

b. This is also being done as part of 
the project referred to under 
Recommendation 4. In reference to 
the CHC – Continuing healthcare – 
this is a national entitlement for 
those residents whose needs meet 
the criteria. CHC is free at the point 
of delivery like other NHS services.  
The council has invested in training 
and support for social workers to 
enable them to refer and support 
residents with appropriate needs 
through the process so they can 
secure the support through the NHS 
that they are entitled to. In 2023-24, 
the council has secured an 
additional £1.1M of CHC funding for 
residents and the plans for 204-25 
have been carefully developed. 

c. The Executive Director of 
Resources & Strategy, and the 
Executive Directors for Adults and 
Children Services will examine this 
and report back. 

8. The Committee having expressed 
concern about ‘Adults 27’, given that it is 
the largest saving and will require £3 
million savings per year, recommend that 
more detail be provided about how this 
saving will be achieved, and request that 
Cabinet reconsider the saving to determine 

The saving is about developing a long-term 
transformation programme which focuses 
on reducing admissions to acute hospital 
and reducing levels of hospital discharge, 
transforming our approach to our front 
door, our preventative offer, what we can 
do with the VCSF, what we can do with 
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if it is achievable to save these significant 
sums of money within the time frame. 

housing on developing lower cost provision 
for younger adults, how we commission 
more cost effective services from 
providers, and pushing the digital agenda 
further and more. It is a big saving and will 
require some investment to deliver.  

The saving is proposed from 2026-30 – so 
this is long-term budget and service 
planning. 
A lot of work has already gone into 
identifying how the saving can be delivered 
and detailed planning for delivery is taking 
place.  
It involves cross council work on customer 
access, customer journeys and maximising 
digital solutions will support the scoping of 
new opportunities to reduce demand 
pressures on adult social care by 
supporting people to remain well and to live 
independently in the community for longer.   
 
This has been informed by the work of 
Triple Value Impact who have been 
working with the council on digital and 
technology approaches that have a positive 
financial impact on council expenditure. 
 
This work is longer term in its impact and is 
being progressed by the corporate 
transformation programme. It will involve 
using technology to seek to identify people 
who may develop care & support needs 
and intervene early so that those needs are 
prevented from developing. It will involve 
greater use of tech & remote monitoring in 
existing home care packages, so that 
people stay more independent and stay 
safe in their own homes, and, as a result, 
care hours can be reduced or avoided. 
 
Updated on this will be brought to Cabinet 
in due course. 

 
9. The Committee, noting that Barnet has 
one the highest hospital discharge rates in 
London and the associated costs, 
recommend that Cabinet Member for 
Adults & Health jointly with the Chair of the 
Adults & Health Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee Sub-Committee write and call 
on the Government and North Central 

This is being co-ordinated.  
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London Integrated Care Board to provide 
extra funding for people as they are 
discharged from hospital and need 
additional support to return home and main 
independence. 
10. That Cabinet give further consideration 
when savings are moved from the revenue 
to the capital budget to ensure this is an 
appropriate action to undertake 
(capitalisation of spending which could 
include borrowing). 

This is undertaken as part of discussions 
with the capital team and auditors. 
 

11. The Committee supports the use of 
new technology which may enable more 
citizens to be more independent and 
thereby not need intervention so ultimately 
produce savings be explored. 

We are grateful for this support by the O&S 
Committee. 
A number of the savings proposals are 
predicated on this – including Adults 27 as 
stated already. 
 

12. The Committee noted that there was a 
new model under SSR7 (New operating 
model aligned to newly defined priorities in 
the Community Safety team) and 
questioned how savings would be 
achieved. 

After 18 months of operating the new team 
model and delivering the new priorities, we 
feel that we are in a good place to be able 
to review things to ensure effective, 
efficient and best use of our resources. We 
will be reviewing staff workloads and types 
of cases, to ensure the team is best placed 
to deliver the ongoing priorities, which will 
still include, hubs, ward walks, visible 
presence as well as dealing with ASB and 
Environmental Crime. The exact operating 
model is not yet finalised and will be 
subject to HR, Union and Staff consultation 
before it is implemented. 
 

 
  

11.    BUSINESS PLANNING 2024-2030 AND IN-YEAR BUDGET MANAGEMENT 
2023/24  
 
Councillor Barry Rawlings Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Resources & 
Effective Council introduced the report.  
  
Cabinet Members spoke about the budget proposals relating to their portfolio areas. 
Members agreed an additional recommendation (nr 23) on pay inflation virement as set 
out in the addendum to the report.  
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations, including the 
additional recommendation number 23 as set out in the report and addendum.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet:  
  

In respect of business planning for 2024-30: 
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1. Noted the issues facing local government finance nationally and across 
London as set out in 2.1- 2.15. 

2. Noted the key headlines from the Autumn Statement on 22 November 2023 
as set out in 2.16-2.21. 

3. Noted the updated MTFS attached as Appendix A and the underlying 
assumptions as set out in Section 3. 

4. Noted the updates to the 2024/25 MTFS and estimate of 2024-30 budget gap. 
This will be updated to take account of information from the 2023 
Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement due on 19 December 
2023. 

5. Noted that the MTFS assumed that the Eight Authority Business Rates Pool 
will continue for 2024/25 and that £2m benefit has been assumed in the 
MTFS (paragraph 3.3); 

6. Delegated authority to the Executive Director of Resources (S151 Officer) to 
take all necessary actions to participate in and execute the Eight Authority 
Business Rates Pool agreement. 

7. Noted the actions being taken to address the 23/24 forecast overspend of 
£26m as outlined in paragraph 3.9-3.10. 

8. Noted the plans to address the remaining budget gap for 2024/25 as detailed 
in 3.18-3.20.  

9. Agreed public consultation on the savings proposals as set out in Appendix 
B. These will come back to Cabinet on 6th February 2024 for referral to Full 
Council on 27th February 2024 for final approval of the 2024/25 budget 
including Council Tax. 

10. Approved delegated authority to the Executive Director of Resources (S151 
Officer) to amend the MTFS in line with the 2024/25 Provisional Local 
Government Finance Settlement due on 19 December 2023, to enable the 
2024/25 Budget Consultation process to commence as discussed in 
paragraph 3.21.  

11. Noted the council’s reserves position as detailed in paragraphs 3.22-3.24. 
12. Considered the recommendations that Overview & Scrutiny in November 

2023 made on the proposed MTFS as detailed in the additional paper being 
presented to this Cabinet. 

13. Noted the issues facing the Housing Revenue Account and the mitigating 
actions that the council and Barnet Homes are taking to ensure the viability 
of the HRA over through the 30-year Business Plan period – as outlined in 
Section 4. 

14. Noted the actions the council are taking towards meeting its sustainability 
goals as set out in Section 5 and Appendix D; and 

15. Noted the approach to Digital Transformation that the council has adopted 
and the update provided in Section 6. Regarding consultation on budget and 
council tax proposals:  
 
Regarding consultation on budget and council tax proposals: 

16. Agreed to consult on the use of the council’s flexibility to raise the level of 
General Council Tax by 2.98% in 2024/25 as discussed in paragraph 3.4; 

17. Agreed to consult on the use of the council’s flexibility to apply a 2.00% 
Social Care Precept, to help fund pressures in social care as set out in 
paragraph 3.4; and 

18. Approved that the council’s budget consultation will be launched in the 
week of 18th December 2023 for a period of 6 weeks after which the budget, 
with a cumulative equalities impact assessment, will be considered by 
Cabinet on 6th February 2024, before it is referred to Full Council on 27th 
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February 2024. In respect of routine financial matters for 2023/24: 
 
In respect of routine financial matters for 2023/24: 

19. Noted the contingency budget and allocations from it in section 7.1-7.4. 
20. Noted the revenue budget virements for 2023/24 as detailed in sections 7.5-

7.6. 
21. Approved the debt writes-offs for Business Rates (NNDR), Council Tax, 

Housing Benefit Overpayments, Income (Sundry Debt) and Tenant Arrears 
(HRA and General Fund) as detailed in sections 7.7-7.34; and 

22. Approved the changes to the existing Capital Programme in relation to 
additions as set out in section 8 in accordance with the virement rules. 
 
Additional Recommendation: 

23. That Cabinet approved the virements set out in the addendum noting that 
the pay inflation budgets being allocated to services are contained within 
the contingency budget set out in 7.4 of the Business Planning 2024- 2030 
and In-Year Budget Management 2023/24 report being presented to this 
Cabinet. 

 
The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

12.    REPORT OF OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE TO CABINET - OUTTURN, 
QUARTER 1 AND MID-YEAR TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY AND 
PERFORMANCE UPDATE 2023-24  
 
Following introduction of the report, Councillor Barry Rawlings referred to the 
recommendations from the Overview & Scrutiny Committee on Outturn, Quarter 1 and 
Mid-year Treasury Management Strategy and Performance Update 2023-24 and noted 
the responses to the recommendations as set out below.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet noted and considered the recommendations and 
comments from Overview & Scrutiny Committee and responded as follows:  
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13.    OUTTURN, QUARTER 1 AND MID-YEAR TREASURY MANAGEMENT 
STRATEGY AND PERFORMANCE UPDATE 2023-24  
 
Councillor Barry Rawlings Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Resources & 
Effective Council introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet:  
  

1. Noted the report, the treasury activity and performance updates against the 
Prudential Indicators 

2. Made recommendations to Council on the proposed approval of an increase 
to the council’s Operational Boundary and Authorised Limit for External 
Debt to reflect the council’s current expectations around use of reserves 
over 23-24 and capital expenditure requiring prudential borrowing. 

  
The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

14.    REPORT OF OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE TO CABINET - 
RECOMMENDATIONS ON PLOT 1 BRENT CROSS TOWN REGENERATION  
 
Members considered the associated exempt information during exempt session as set 
out below under items 26 and 27 and commenced the public part session for items 14 
and 15. 

Recommendations and comments Response 
1. On the proposed approval of an increase to 
the council’s Operational Boundary and 
Authorised Limit for External Debt to reflect the 
council’s current expectations around use of 
reserves over 2023-24 and capital expenditure 
requiring prudential borrowing, the Committee 
agreed to refer this matter to the Cabinet with a 
request for reassurance that Cabinet was 
satisfied that this proposal was prudent prior to 
referring the proposal to Council for approval on 
30 January 2024. 

Considered by Cabinet and agreed to refer the 
proposal to Council. 
  

2. The Committee to recommend to Cabinet that 
largest major capital programme schemes 
should have their business cases 
refreshed/reviewed considering the current 
economic situation. 

Projects are being identified for review, and 
updates will be provided as part of quarterly 
monitoring reports. 

3. The Committee to recommend to Cabinet that 
officers provide the information on the Council’s 
Borrowing strategy, so as to understand in the 
circumstances in which the Council could 
borrow external funds prior to referring the 
proposal to Council for approval on 30 January 
2024. 

Cabinet has been provided with the Borrowing 
Strategy which is attached to the Cabinet report 
as an addendum.  
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Following introduction of the report, Councillor Barry Rawlings referred to the 
recommendations from the Overview & Scrutiny Committee on the Plot 1 Brent Cross 
Town Regeneration report and noted the responses to the recommendations as set out 
below.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet noted and considered the recommendations and 
comments from Overview & Scrutiny Committee and responded as follows:  
  
Recommendations and comments Response 
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15.    PLOT 1 BRENT CROSS TOWN REGENERATION  
 
Councillor Ross Houston, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Homes & 
Regeneration introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, Members agreed to include an additional recommendation 
(number. 6) to read: delegate to the Chief Executive authority to refer the investment to 
the Competition and Markets Authority in accordance with the Subsidy Control Act 2022 
as required.  

1. The Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
(Committee) endorses the Council welcoming 
Sheffield Hallam University to Brent Cross Town 
and welcomes the opportunities it will bring for 
local people and benefits to the Borough as a 
whole. 

Endorsement of the Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee is much appreciated. 

2. The Committee supports the principle of the 
Council intervening to provide funding support 
for delivery of Plot 1 through the provision of 
interim project finance. 

The Overview & Scrutiny Committee’s 
comments as set out in the minutes of their 
respective meeting are noted and welcomed. 

3. The Committee recognises that the proposal 
should be considered in light of the new Subsidy 
Control Act 2022. 

Noted and a full subsidy control assessment 
and Competition & Markets Authority referral 
(as appropriate) is expected to  be undertaken 
once Cabinet makes its in-principle decision. 

4. In light of recommendation 3, the Committee 
recommends that Cabinet pay particular 
attention to the commercial structure, and in 
particular whether our risks are well aligned with 
those of commercial partners. 

Discussions with other parties are ongoing and 
Members will receive an update.  Cabinet 
discussed the options for responding to 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee. Consideration 
and discussions continue, with particular focus 
on alignment of the parties’ interests while 
mitigating risk to the Council. 
  

5. The Committee recognises that officers have 
identified and put in place measures to manage 
the risks associated with the proposed 
investment, but also note that such an 
investment can never be wholly risk free; and 
highlight that it is important that if issues do 
materialise we work closely with partners to 
address them in a way that best protects the 
interests of the Council, the joint venture with 
Related Argent, and the delivery of Brent Cross 
Town. 

Noted. 

6. The Committee recommends that Cabinet 
pays particular attention to due diligence on the 
financial position of Sheffield Hallam University 
especially in relation to any reliance on 
international students for the scheme to be 
viable and impact of any immigration changes to 
their financial position. 

Due diligence on the financial position of 
Sheffield Hallam has indicated the covenant is 
sufficiently strong. With only 14% of its student 
population being from overseas SHU is not 
overly susceptible to immigration or foreign 
student policy changes. 

7. In light of the above, the Committee 
recommends that Cabinet may wish to consider 
whether to explore any appropriate adjustments 
to the proposed financial structure. 

The proposed financial structure and detailed 
loan arrangements remain under active 
consideration (as per points 4 & 5 also) and 
Members received an update. 
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The Chair moved to vote on the recommendations as set out in the report, including the 
recommendation nr 6.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet:  
  

1.    Confirmed the Cabinets support for bringing Sheffield Hallam University to 
Plot 1 at Brent Cross Town, as a key contributor to the area’s regeneration 
and future growth.  

2.    Noted the due diligence undertaken to date, including accountancy, subsidy 
control and legal advice, and the proposals in relation to additional due 
diligence, as set out in the exempt appendix D & E.  

3.    Recommended to council the approval of £100m of development funding for 
Plot 1 for a period of 3-5 years on the terms set out in the exempt appendix 
subject to the further due diligence noted above and addition to the capital 
programme and treasury management amendments.  

4.    Subject to the further approvals set out in recommendations 2 and 3 above, 
delegated authority to the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Leader 
of the Council, to finalise all further due-diligence and agree the terms and 
legal documentation required to give effect to this proposal and enter into 
the loan agreement.  

5.    Delegated to the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Leader of the 
Council, approval of a Phase Proposal and agreement of related 
documentation, which enables Plot 1 to be drawn down pursuant to the 
provisions and procedures set out in the Brent Cross South Project 
Agreement between the Council and Related Argent, as explained in 
paragraphs 1.57-1.64. 

6.     Delegated to the Chief Executive authority to refer the investment to the 
Competition and Markets Authority in accordance with the Subsidy Control 
Act 2022 as required. 

The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

16.    EQUALITIES ANNUAL REPORT 2023  
 
Councillor Zahra Beg, Cabinet Member for Equalities, Voluntary and Community Sector 
introduced the report. Members welcomed the report and commended the work being 
delivered.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED:  
  

1. That Cabinet approved the Annual Equalities Report 2023 and its 
subsequent publication on the Council’s website. 
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The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

17.    PLACEMENT SUFFICIENCY STRATEGY  
 
Councillor Pauline Coakley Webb, Cabinet Member for Family Friendly Barnet 
introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED:  
  

1. That Cabinet noted the report and approved the publication and 
implementation of the Placement Sufficiency Strategy (2023-2027) 

  
The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

18.    BOROUGH OF SANCTUARY STRATEGY  
 
Councillor Zahra Beg, Cabinet Member for Equalities, Voluntary and Community Sector 
introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED:  
  

1.    That Cabinet approved the Borough of Sanctuary Strategy. 
2.    That Cabinet approved that work continue to develop a Borough of 

Sanctuary application for submission in the upcoming year. 

The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

19.    ANNUAL PROCUREMENT FORWARD PLAN (APFP) 2024-25  
 
Councillor Barry Rawlings Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Resources & 
Effective Council introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, Members agreed to amend the recommendations to enable 
procurement lines 68 (Energy database) and 69 (Electric Power Purchase Contract) in 
the Appendix 1 (APFP 2024-25) to be reported to the next Cabinet meeting for further 
consideration.  
  
The Chair moved to vote on the recommendations as amended.  
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DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED:  
  

1.    That Cabinet approved the Annual Procurement Forward Plan (APFP) to 
enable commencement of procurement activity for 2024/25 – 2026/27 (as 
identified in Appendix 1) and for procurement lines 68 and 69 in Appendix 1 
to be reported back to the next Cabinet meeting for further consideration. 
 
 

2.    That Cabinet noted the requirements for procurement activity to be subject 
to service confirmation of continued requirement, any additional approvals 
required under the Council’s Constitution, including the Contract Procedure 
Rules, and authorisation of a Procurement Launch Document including 
identification of approved budget source as set out in Appendix 1. 

  
The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

20.    INTEGRATED COMMUNITY EQUIPMENT - DIRECT AWARD SERVICE 
PROVISION TO THE LONDON CONSORTIUM VIA A WAIVER OF THE 
CONTRACT PROCEDURE RULES  
 
Councillor Paul Edwards, Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet:  
  

1. Noted the decision taken under delegated powers to agree a waiver of the 
Contract Procedure Rules pursuant to Contract Procedure Rules 12.2 to 
authorise the direct award of the Integrated Community Equipment contract 
to the London Consortium framework at an annual contract value of £3.2m, 
effective 1st August 2023. 

  
The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

21.    BURNT OAK RESIDENTIAL AND RETAIL FREEHOLD SALES  
 
As announced at the start of the meeting, Councillor Rawlings noted that the item was 
withdrawn from the agenda and that a report will be brought to a future meeting of 
Cabinet following conclusion of a wider piece of work around the council’s assets.    
  
  

22.    SELECTIVE LICENSING PHASE 2 CONSULTATION FEEDBACK  
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Councillor Ross Houston, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Homes & 
Regeneration introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet:  
  

1.    Approved:  
a. the proposed changes to the original proposals following the consultation 
as set out in Appendix D,  
b. the conditions for licenced properties in Appendix E, and that these will 
also supersede the conditions approved for phase 1 of selective licensing 
approved by the Housing and Growth Committee on 13th June 2022,  
c. the indicative fees for property licensing in Appendix F,  
d. the objectives, targets, and reporting timetable in Appendix G,  
e. the communications plan in Appendix I,  

  
2.    Approved the making of the designation for a selective licensing scheme in 

the proposed ten wards in Appendix H and confirm that Cabinet is satisfied:  
a. that the making of a single phase 2 selective licensing scheme for the 
proposed 10 wards is the appropriate course of action, and  
b. that the statutory grounds and requirements outlined in this report to 
introduce a selective licensing scheme have been met   
c. that it has considered other courses of action available to the council that 
might provide an effective method of achieving the objectives that the 
designation intends to achieve, and  
d. that it considers that making the designations will significantly assist the 
council to achieve those objectives. 
  

3.    Agreed that a submission be made to the Secretary of State for The 
Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities requesting 
confirmation of the designation;  
 
 

4.    Delegated subject to recommendation 4, to the Deputy Chief Executive, in 
consultation with the Cabinet Member for Homes and Regeneration, 
responsibility for agreeing the final documentation requesting confirmation 
of the scheme to the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and 
Communities.  
 
 

5.    Approved, subject to receiving confirmation from the Secretary of State for 
the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities for the 
proposed scheme to come into force no sooner than 3 months following 
receipt of confirmation. 
  

The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  

23.    APPENDIX 1 - ADDITIONAL LICENSING PERFORMANCE AGAINST PRESET 
OBJECTIVES, AND TARGETS  
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Councillor Ross Houston, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Homes & 
Regeneration introduced the report.   
  
Following discussion, the Chair moved to vote on the recommendations.  
  
DECISION:  
  
RESOLVED that Cabinet:  
  

1.    Noted the findings of the Additional Licensing Scheme 2022-2027 - Year One 
Review. 
 
 

2.    Noted the strategy for addressing the challenges identified to date. 

  
The report set out the options considered, if any, and the reasons for the 
recommendations and the decision. 
  
  

24.    CABINET FORWARD PLAN - KEY DECISION SCHEDULE  
 
Cabinet noted the Forward Plan – Key Decision Schedule. 
  
  

25.    URGENT BUSINESS (IF ANY)  
 
None.  
  

26.    MOTION TO EXCLUDE THE PRESS AND PUBLIC  
 
The Chair moved a motion which was agreed to exclude the press and public on the 
basis that the exempt items will involve discussion of confidential information.  
  
The public gallery was cleared. The meeting was adjourned for 10 minutes at 9.10pm 
and resumed at 9.20pm.  
  
  

27.    PLOT 1 BRENT CROSS TOWN REGENERATION (EXEMPT)  
 
Cabinet noted the exempt information.  
  
 
 
 

The meeting finished at 9.30 pm 
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Proper Officer 
 
This document outlines the decisions taken at the above Cabinet meeting. Unless 
otherwise indicated, executive decisions listed in this document will come into force and 
may then be implemented 5 clear working days after publication of this document unless 
the decision is called in. 
 
Five Members of the Council can call in a decision of the Cabinet, which has been taken 
but not implemented. For matters impacting a particular ward, a ward Councillor must be 
included in the 5 signatures. Call-in must be by notification to the Monitoring Officer or 
Head of Governance in writing signed by all five Members (Part 3C - Committee 
Procedure Rules of the Council’s Constitution). 
 
 
Date of Publication: 13 December 2023 
Last Date for Call-In: 20 December 2023, 5PM 

(Please note that Call-in may not apply to all 
decisions). 

Date decision can be implemented 
if not called in: 

21 December 2023  

Contact:   Head of Governance: 
Andrew.Charlwood@barnet.gov.uk  

 
 

https://barnet.moderngov.co.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=1013&MId=11503&Info=1
https://barnet.moderngov.co.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=1013&MId=11503&Info=1
mailto:Andrew.Charlwood@barnet.gov.uk

